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The monthly meeting of the East Hampton Arts & Culture Commission began at 6:30 p.m. on Jan. 17, 2013. Commissioners Monica Kangley, Valerie Bozzi, Shirley Brooks, Kevin Gunning, Melissa Pionzio, Elizabeth Sennett and Sheila Tomlinson-Earl and student representative Steven Kelly were present. Carol Lane was out of town. Commissioners welcomed newly appointed member Bob Berlin, who will finish former commissioner Rachel Mansfield’s term through 2013.
The minutes from the commission’s November meeting were reviewed and approved. 

Bonnie Desaulnier, a representative from the Marlborough Arts Center, a regional arts and cultural center in Marlborough, was present to share information about her group and ask to be included in the East Hampton Arts & Culture Commission’s online calendar listings and on its Facebook page. The arts center hosts many events, exhibits and performances throughout the year, offers classes and is available to rent for parties and occasions. About two dozen East Hampton residents are members, Ms. Desaulnier said. Commission chair Monica Kangley suggested that Ms. Desaulnier’s requests be addressed under new business. 

Our guest for the evening was John Cusano, community development coordinator for the office of the arts in the state department of economic and community development offices of culture and tourism. Monica Kangley described the commission’s history and asked Mr. Cusano to discuss with the group how it can best serve the community of East Hampton. Mr. Cusano asked if the commission had a budge and whether we had detailed what we as a group would do with the funds. Monica told him she had just presented a budget via email, to the town manager and financial director. She said the commission requested about $600 for the creation of informational brochures, $1000 for speakers, events or workshops for the community and $750 for supplies and to pay a secretary. Mr. Cusano said he thought the amount was reasonable. 

Mr. Cusano described his job and how it has changed. His department has been consolidated and downsized. Things he was hired to do, he is no longer able to do because of staff reductions and increased responsibilities. He said the state has nine large regional agencies committed to the arts including the Shoreline Alliance, which East Hampton is a part of. Other agencies such as New London and Norwich are merging. Windham is also merging with a group in the state’s northeast corner, so they are like new groups. Other agencies such as Hartford Arts Council and the Arts Council of New Haven have been in existence for more than 30 years each. The agencies that the state pays the most attention to are those who are willing to work regionally and collaboratively, because they help the state to better reach out and do its job. Like East Hampton, there are many small agencies with a single town focus, he said. He cited Middletown and Ridgefield as towns that are doing a good job to promote arts and culture through their arts and culture commissions. There are also agencies that cover more than one town such as those based in Milford and New Britain. 

Since he was hired, Mr. Cusano has convened all of these different agencies together about five times. Such a gather serves as a vehicle for the group members and directors to meet share information; support each other and build collaborative relationships. Cusano said he is so busy now that he doesn’t know when this type of meeting will occur again, but he believes it is the state’s job to do so. He said it may be beneficial for East Hampton Arts and Culture Commission to meet with other agencies that are similar in size to learn what they have accomplished and how. Mr. Cusano said it is not really the job of an arts & culture commission to compete with those groups they are trying to serve and support. When a commission begins to financially support or host events with or for other groups, it takes the energy away from the group and keeps it from performing other tasks and carrying out its mission of support and advocacy. Fairfield County Arts Alliance is a large agency that has done good collaborative work, including a large marketing campaign that resulted in advertising on the Metro North train. This could never have been achieved by the individual groups in the alliance, but working together they were able to make it happen. 

Mr. Cusano suggested that the commission contact Eric Dillner, director of the Shoreline Alliance, and invite him to attend one of our meetings. This would help to prevent duplication of services and build communication. A goal for the commission might be to assess the arts and cultural needs of our town. Our culture might include our heritage, history, tourism appeal and artistic assets, how we live and share our lives with one another. We might set goals and strategies and try to understand what sort of partnerships can be formed within town, learn who the players are - meet with arts and cultural groups to better understand their needs. Then we would be able to create a cultural assessment by taking inventory of performance spaces, learn how many artists we have in town, how many arts and cultural groups. Needs assessments can be difficult to carry out and sometimes assistance is needed, he said. 

Mr. Cusano suggested that we obtain a copy of the Community Cultural Assessment Handbook offered by the Arts Extension Service at UMass Amherst, which was written by a community activist. Needs assessments might include one on one interviews, focus group meetings with 8 to 10 people of cultural or educational organizations, host town meeting style events and offer a web based survey to collect information. Bullet points will arise from these types of initiatives and the top one will be money, everyone wants money or help with marketing and advocacy. Raising money for other groups is not the commission’s job, he said, but we can help improve their grant writing skills or their ability to search for grants. 

He suggested that we consider the state’s Peer Advisory Network, a supportive consulting service for Connecticut arts, heritage, tourism and cultural organizations. The Shoreline Alliance is a participant in this advisory network and the contact is Donita Rooney. Each commission member would take part in a survey. Once a group is assessed, a consultant would be selected based on the group’s needs. The group pays 1/3 of the fee and the state pays the rest. Most contracts are two days worth of consulting to help the group determine its focus and goals. Both the group and the consultant would write a report at the end of the experience and submit it to the Peer Advisory Network. Cusano passed out informational brochures on the program. 
 
The commission expressed an interest in this program and also suggested that an informational pamphlet about arts and cultural opportunities in East Hampton might also include attractions outside of town. This pamphlet could also be available in state offices to be distributed to visitors. Cusano suggested that we contact Stephan Allison, the director of the Middletown Commission on the Arts and to read an Arts and Economic Prosperity report which the state collaborated to complete with American s for the Arts. A copy is on the state web site and he will send us a link via email. He also suggested that we let our local groups know about Ctvisit.com, a state marketing web site, which promotes arts and cultural events in an online listing that reaches out globally. Cusano asked for a list of all the commission members. 
Members thanked Mr. Cusano for his visit and all the information he provided.

New Business included a brief discussion of the commission’s budget, which Monica submitted to the town manager and finance director. Now we wait until the town decides on what it will support. 

New Business included a discussion of the Marlborough Arts Center’s request to be included in our calendar listing. Commissioners agreed to ask the town council if this would be appropriate, since Marlborough is outside of East Hampton, but since the center has members from East Hampton, the commission felt it would probably be okay. Melissa Pionzio will email Cathy Sirios, the town manager’s secretary, and ask for guidance. Melissa reported that the Facebook page is reaching many, probably more than the online calendar listing. She said she will ask Cathy if the link to the online calendar can be put back on the town’s home page so people can find it more easily. 
Steven Kelly said the Old Home Day Committee is beginning its theme selection process and will reach out to the community for help. Residents can offer suggestions through the library. A notice will appear in the Rivereast. Bob Berlin announced that his business, the Art Alcove, will host monthly art shows on the first Friday of the month, featuring different artists. 

As there was no further business, the meeting was adjourned at around 8:45 p.m. 

